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Chair Gerald Harris called the meeting to order at 9:15 a.m.   A motion to adopt the 
minutes from the Board’s previous meeting was approved without objection.

Chair Harris stated that he wished to discuss two items.  With respect to the first matter, 
Chair Harris recalled that at the last meeting, he reported that he, along with Board Member Greg 
Berman and Executive Director Cathy Potler, met with the Commissioner of the Department of 
Investigation (DOI) to express the Board’s concern about the pace at which an investigation was 
moving regarding several incidents that occurred in the GRVC clinic.  Chair Harris reminded the 
Board that at that meeting the DOI Commissioner gave her assurance that its investigation was 
coming to a conclusion.  Because several months passed without any indication that the 
investigation had been concluded, Chair Harris sent a letter to the Commissioner whose staff 
responded that the investigation is close to completion.   

Chair Harris reported on the second item as follows: 

As you know, the Board received a petition filled by the Jails Action Coalition, 
requesting certain changes to the Minimum Standards.  The requested changes 
deal primarily with discontinuing or lessening the use of solitary confinement as a 
means of punishing misconduct or preventing violence.  The petition also raises 
issues concerning the training of correction personnel, the manner in which 
infraction hearings are conducted and decided, and the quality of the 
programming available to inmates during their lockout periods.

Now, in addressing the petition, the Board’s options are circumscribed by the 
New York City Administrative Procedure Act [CAPA].  That statute limits the 
range of the options available to the Board.  It requires that the Board, within 60 
days from the filing of the petition, and that date would arrive between now and 
the next meeting of the Board… we must vote to either deny the petition or 
commit to initiate changes to the Standards by a specified date.  Now, I would 
suggest that it would be inappropriate to commit to initiate changes to the 
Standards before we have had a full opportunity to examine and evaluate the 
extent of the need for change and the form any such changes should take.   

As you know, there is an ongoing study currently being conducted by Board staff 
assisted by two highly qualified experts evaluating some of the very areas 
addressed by the petition.  I think it would be prudent to have the benefit of that 
study before committing to a course of action.  Furthermore, we have been made 
aware of various changes being formulated or already undertaken by the 
Department to address some of the concerns about solitary confinement.  Those 
efforts should be encouraged and an appropriate time allotted to evaluate their 
effectiveness.  We must also weigh the impact that any proposed changes to the 
Standards may have upon the safe and efficient administration of the system.  It 
may be easier to reject certain practices than it is to implement alternatives that 
will protect the safety of inmates and staff… I am in favor of examining the use 
and consequences of solitary confinement, particularly as applied to adolescents 
and those with mental illness; however, I believe it would be premature to commit 
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in advance of receiving and evaluating the results of our examination to initiate 
changes to the standards and that is what the statute seems to require unless we 
adopt the alternative option of denying the petition.  Given those limited options, I 
would urge that we adopt the following course:  we deny the petition for the 
reason that it is premature to commit to changing the Standards before our 
examination of the need for and the specific nature of any proposed changes has 
been concluded, and for the further reason that it fails to adequately allow an 
opportunity for the full implementation and evaluation of the changes being put in 
place by the Department.   

At the same time, I would suggest that we create a committee made up of four 
Board members to (1) gather and analyze the studies and evidence relating to the 
impact and consequences of solitary confinement; (2) solicit the views of the 
Department as to the effect of any proposed changes to the Standards, including 
those proposed in the petition, may have upon the safety and sound administration 
of the system; (3) evaluate the efficacy and propriety of existing Standards and 
practices; (4) follow-up and assess the implementation of changes proposed by 
the Department; and (5) formulate any other changes to the Standards, which 
might be desirable and forward looking, such as giving the Board authority to 
grant variances for the adoption of procedures shown to be in accord with the best 
practices in the field.   

I would ask that the committee report by our November 18th meeting to the full 
Board its findings and conclusions, including whether changes to the Standards 
are necessary and appropriate.  Should the committee conclude that changes are 
required, it should identify the specific modifications recommended, and then the 
Board after a full opportunity for public and Departmental comment can then vote 
on the appropriate measures to be taken.  That is what I would urge the Board 
members to do with respect to the petition that we are by law required to act on 
today.  I would open the floor to any further comments from any of our members. 

Board Member Pamela Silverblatt asked when the last time was the Board 
comprehensively undertook rulemaking.  Ms. Potler responded from 2006 to 2008, the Board 
conducted a full review of the Minimum Standards. 

Board Member Robert Cohen, MD stated that the petition by the Jails Action Coalition 
(JAC) does not require the Board to create rules about solitary confinement, but rather it requires 
the Board to decide if it would consider initiating rulemaking on this topic.  He added that during 
the Board’s revision of the Minimum Standards several years ago, some, though not all, of the 
proposed rules were approved and that there were ample opportunities to hear from all parties, 
including the City and the public.  Dr. Cohen added that this is precisely what the Board would 
be doing if it initiated rulemaking.  While recognizing Commissioner Schriro’s recent efforts to 
address the issue of the mentally ill, Dr. Cohen expressed his concern about the excessive use of 
solitary confinement in the City jail system. Dr. Cohen stated that the Board should initiate a 
process of rulemaking regarding solitary confinement, and that he believes that other Board 
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members agree with this position.  He concluded by stating that the Department must understand 
that more changes are needed -- especially with respect to the Restrictive Housing Units (RHUs) 
--  and that there is no reason to delay the process of reviewing the Standards and considering 
rulemaking. 

Chair Harris responded as follows: 

If this statute didn’t have a deadline of 60 days, then my position might be let’s 
defer the petition, while we take a look at the problem as opposed to voting to 
deny it as premature, but the statute doesn’t give us that wiggle room.  It says 
we either do one or the other thing.  The process that I’m proposing moves in 
the very direction that the petitioners are pressing for and that addresses 
concerns that you’ve raised and allows us to do it in an orderly and 
unpressured environment with the benefit of the report of our experts and the 
further input of what’s been happening with respect to changes that are already 
being put in place.   

Although Board Member Catherine Abate expressed her support for a deliberative 
process, she stated that the Board eventually will decide for the necessity of some rulemaking.  
Because these are important issues that the Board has been talking about for a long time and 
should be addressed as soon as possible, Ms. Abate expressed her concern about waiting until 
November.  She added that the Board has a fiduciary responsibility to respond sooner and not 
delay action.  Board Member Alex Rovt stated that he supported Ms. Abate’s suggestion. 

Ms. Silverblatt asked if the Board were to vote affirmatively to undertake rulemaking, 
does CAPA commit the Board to any particular time frame in which to complete this process.  
Ms. Potler replied that CAPA only requires the Board to specify a date when it would begin to 
consider rulemaking, but it does not require a final product nor does it set a date for completion 
of the process.  She added that this was confirmed by the Law Department. 

Ms. Silverblatt asked that if the Board agrees to undertake the Chair’s course of action, 
would the Board then take another vote at the September or November Board meeting on 
whether to undertake rulemaking?  Chair Harris replied that he is prepared to name the 
committee now in order to start the process.  He explained that if the committee completes its 
review before the November meeting, it can provide its proposed changes to the Board sooner, 
and there is a process by which the proposed rules would have to be published and comments 
solicited before the Board takes a vote.  If more time is need by the committee, Chair Harris 
stated that the Board at that time would determine if the deadline should be extended.  Ms. 
Silverblatt stated that she was trying to ascertain whether the Board would be committing itself 
to a tighter timeframe than if the Board were to undertake considering rulemaking now, which 
would not commit the Board to an outcome and would provide the Board with a reasonable 
amount of flexibility.  Chair Harris asserted that the Board would have greater flexibility 
following his proposed course. 

Board Member Milton Williams stated that he liked the Chair’s proposal, but this is the 
first time that he has heard about it.  He added that more time was needed to consider this new 
proposal, and recommended that the Board hold another meeting before the June 9th deadline.  
Mr. Regan stated that he agreed with Mr. Williams and recalled the exhaustive process that was 
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undertaken the last time the Board engaged in the process of rulemaking, which included hearing 
views from the public and numerous meetings with the Department.  Ms. Abate stated that the 
Chair’s proposal would give Board members the opportunity to review these important issues 
and would not want to delay this process any further.

Mr. Williams asked if the Board were to vote in favor of the petition, would that require 
it to make findings and changes?  Chair Harris responded as follows:

It requires us to initiate the process.  We have to specify a date by which it will be 
initiated - presumably we would want to make that date sooner rather than late off 
in the future.  We’d be going into a mode where our hands are somewhat more 
tied than they would be if we start the process in a less formal way by having a 
subcommittee begin to look at it and make recommendations.  What I’m hearing 
…is a concern that this [rulemaking] is a very time consuming and exhaustive 
process.

Ms. Silverblatt spoke in support of Mr. Williams’ suggestion that the Board meet again 
before the 60 day deadline has expired.  She asserted that postponement of fewer than 30 days to 
fully consider the issue would not be particularly burdensome.  She added that she came to the 
meeting with the understanding that there were only two choices, and was not aware of a third 
possibility, and would like more time to consider it. 

Chair Harris amended his proposal to have a committee appointed immediately and 
report by the September meeting to the Board.  He also stated that the other course of action 
being proposed would be to postpone the vote and reschedule another meeting for next month. 

The Chair put forth Ms. Silverblatt’s motion to postpone a vote on whether or not to 
initiate rulemaking.  Dr. Cohen seconded the motion.  In total, six members voted to approve the 
motion; only the Chair voted against it. 

Dr. Cohen stated that to prevent any delay in looking at the issue of solitary confinement, 
he suggested that the Chair might want to name the committee to begin its review.  The Chair 
stated that he would prefer to name a committee at the next meeting. 

Ms. Potler reported on three new field representatives who joined the staff within the last 
week and introduced them to the Board members.  She expressed her appreciation to the Office 
and Management and Budget (OMB) for funding these three new positions, and for increasing 
the Board’s budget in the next fiscal year by funding a full-time office manager position and 
providing additional funds to upgrade our computer and telecommunications system.  

Ms. Potler reported on the progress of the Board’s consultants.  She reported that last 
week Dr. Bandy Lee agreed to assist Dr. James Gilligan.  Dr. Lee, a trained psychiatrist from 
Yale and Harvard University, has worked in several maximum security facilities and jails, 
including Rikers Island, and has helped set up violence prevention programs, both in the United 
States and abroad.  She is currently on the faculty of the Law and Psychiatry Division at Yale 
University.  Over the past several weeks, Board staff has accompanied Dr. Gilligan on site visits, 
including the Restrictive Housing Units (RHUs), for adolescents and adults, the Mental Health 
Assessment Unit for Infracted Inmates (MHAUII) for both men and women, C-71, which is the 
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mental health center for non -infracted mentally ill, and the Bellevue prison ward.  Ms. Potler 
reported that during these site visits, Dr. Gilligan spoke with correctional staff, mental health 
providers and inmates.  Ms. Potler added that Drs. Gilligan and Lee met with Commissioner 
Schriro last week, and will meet with DOHMH Commissioner Thomas Farley.   Meetings with 
Board members will be arranged in the coming week. 

Commissioner Schriro began her report by introducing her new First Deputy 
Commissioner Mark Cranston, who had worked at DOC before taking a position with the New 
Jersey Department of Correction.  Board Member Michael Regan disclosed to the Board 
members and Commissioner that Deputy Commissioner Cranston is his first cousin and added 
that the Commissioner was very wise to bring him back to the Department. 

The Commissioner reported on the following two initiatives undertaken by DOC over the 
last several years, which were described in handouts distributed by the Commissioner to the 
Board Members (handouts are attached to the minutes):  the RIDE program, which is available to 
pretrial and City sentenced inmates assessed to “evidence both need for assistance and 
heightened risk for re-arrest and re-admission to the Department” and the ABLE program, which 
provides cognitive behavioral therapy to adolescents with an evaluation component conducted by 
the Vera Institute of Justice and funded through a social impact bond by Goldman Sachs.   

Commissioner Schriro reported on an interim centralized intake facility for adult males 
located on Rikers Island that will open in the fall.  She stated that both DOHMH and the 
Department of Education (DOE) are assisting in developing needs and risk assessments for 
incoming inmates.  She continued her report, as follows: 

We are also breaking ground later this year on Rikers for a permanent centralized intake 
assessment facility, which will have a new larger infirmary and an expanded detox unit… 
During the first week of admission, we can keep those individuals with us for a week to 
not only do the comprehensive assessment, but also to observe their behavior and then if 
they have not yet been released from the system, assign them permanently either within 
that facility where there’s additional GP [general population] housing or to another 
facility…The assessments also will enable us to adopt as quickly as we have to the 
recommendations from the Mayor’s Steering Committee [of the Citywide Justice and 
Mental Health Initiative]. 

Ms. Abate asked what percentage of the population will be going through this new 
assessment.  Commissioner Schriro responded that the assessments have already begun for all 
new admission inmates. 

The Commissioner reported on the use of punitive segregation for the mentally ill 
beginning in 1998 when the Mental Health Assessment Unit for Infracted Inmates (MHAUII) 
was opened as a very small unit and has since expanded to include 200 beds.  She stated that 
MHAUII has “created as many problems as it hoped to solve.”  She described the Restrictive 
Housing Units (RHUs), which were first opened last May for the male adolescents and expanded 
in October to include adult males, as a “behavioral, self-paced, program designed by DOHMH” 
where participants can earn a conditional release up to one half of the infraction time imposed.  
The Commissioner added that the adolescents have been more amenable to the program than the 
adults.
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Chair Harris requested that DOHMH Assistant Commissioner Homer Venters, MD, 
discuss the plans for providing care to the serious mentally ill inmates currently housed in 
MHAUII.  Dr. Venters discussed the program as follows: 

We are very supportive of the direction we are moving from a punitive model towards a 
treatment model.  The unit is a clinical unit for those with serious mental illness.  It will 
be a much more beneficial unit, not only for the individuals that go in there, but also for 
the jail system at large.  We also have proposed an expansion of the RHU model, which 
we are continuing to work on improving and making modifications to the operation of the 
unit…One of the really important findings of the Mayor’s Steering Committee is that 
people with serious mental illness who are in a solitary unit spend twice as much time in 
jail…the two times greater length of stay in jail was also true for people with and without 
an M designation…What we’ve come to understand is that the potential harmful effects 
of solitary confinement are exerted on everyone who might go through those settings.  
One of the really important pieces of work for us is improving RHUs and working 
together to really come up with a set of rules that will help us run those units and help 
reduce violence and are of benefit to the individuals housed there.

Ms. Potler asked how many inmates will be housed in the new seriously mentally ill unit, 
how many will be placed in the expanded RHU, and how the 600 plus backlog of MHAUII 
inmates will fit in this picture?  Dr. Venters responded that he will leave the backlog question to 
Commissioner Schriro, but there are currently 200 adolescent and adult male inmates in 
MHAUII, and that a quarter of them are seriously mentally ill.  He described the new Serious 
Mentally Ill (SMI) unit as a purely clinical unit with 50 to 55 beds.  The remainder will go to the 
expanded RHUs, adding that this will not work unless people spend less time in punitive 
segregation.

Dr. Cohen asked how women and adolescents needs are being addressed. Dr. Venters 
replied that at Rose M. Singer Center (RMSC) there is funding to transition the women in 
MHAUII into an RHU model.  He further explained that it will require structural changes to the 
facility, which will enable staff to offer group counseling in that setting.  Dr Venters added that 
in order to accommodate the needs of seriously mentally ill women, they must not be housed in a 
punitive setting.  With respect to seriously mentally ill adolescents, who comprise a small 
percentage of those who come through the system, Dr. Venters stated that they will be 
accommodated in the SMI unit.   

 With respect to the backlog issue, Commissioner Schriro stated that the Department will 
have to reduce the use of punitive segregation.  She reported on reforms to reduce penalties for 
infractions via use of conditional discharges at the back end, which the Department has engaged 
in for the last year.  At the front end, the Commissioner discussed the expungement of any 
infraction that an inmate has received more than a year ago, except for the most serious 
infractions, such as assault on staff, possession of weapons or inmate assault resulting in serious 
injuries.  In those instances, the Commissioner stated that the time for expungement is two years.  
Commissioner Schriro reported that in the first four months of this calendar year, the Department 
has expunged 680 records of infractions and last year expunged over 2,100.  The Commissioner 
further explained that the Department recently adopted sentencing guidelines imposing ranges 
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within each grade of offense that would take into account whether it is the individual’s first 
offense and whether the individual has had previous infractions.  The Commissioner concluded 
by stating that as a result of these reforms, she expects the demand for punitive segregation beds 
to be reduced by 40%. 

With respect to the maximum custody housing units, Commissioner Schriro reported as 
follows: 

There are a relatively small number of inmates that create a great deal of harm and have 
presented a real threat to the safety of other inmates first and to officers secondarily 
because in these instances, the inmates who are being seriously injured.  We’re talking 
about leadership in the security risk groups and other individuals who are utilizing 
weapons to harm other inmates so we’ve created three housing units.  They are general 
population, and have the same standards that apply in general population… We made an 
effort to reduce the density, the number of inmates assigned to each unit and to create 
more separation between them in those housing units and then to provide more oversight 
in our management so for example, all movement for individuals in these housing units is 
by escort and … wear jumpsuits, of which we have many in our launder, according to all 
the requirements, and they receive all the program activities but again, in smaller groups 
and under escort…They are in three locations:  34 in GRVC, nine in GMDC, and 38 in 
OBCC. 

Dr. Cohen asked for the number of additional escort staff programmed into these units.  
The Commissioner replied that she does not know. 

Mr. Regan asked if any of these individuals housed in the maximum custody housing unit 
would be going to the new SMI unit.  Dr. Venters responded that there are a very small number 
of seriously mentally ill individuals who are persistently aggressive.  Mr. Regan asked Dr. 
Venters if they should be in jail.  Dr. Venters replied that the majority of inmates who are most 
problematic operationally are not seriously mentally ill.  He added inmates who are both 
seriously mentally ill and exhibit uncontrollable behavior would be transferred to the hospital.   

Dr. Cohen asked why adolescents comprise such a small number of the seriously 
mentally ill in the jail system.  Dr. Venters responded as follows: 

The adolescents we take care of have behavioral problems.  They don’t meet OMH 
criteria for serious mental illness… There is a relatively high rate of people on the mental 
health service, but as we have discussed, solitary [confinement] drives patients into the 
mental health service.  What we are trying to do is undo that.  We have lots of kids with 
mental health diagnoses, adjustment disorders, and behavioral problems that we think are 
probably exhibiting these behaviors as a result of the pressures of solitary confinement, 
but also who don’t exhibit the clinical criteria for serious mental illness. 

Dr. Cohen asked if this means that the length of the penalty for adolescents will be 
decreased, but not the actual number of adolescents who are placed in solitary confinement. 
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Commissioner Schriro responded that some adolescents will go to punitive segregation 
and those with behavioral diagnoses, which is about half of the population, will go into the RHU.  
She asserted that the RHU is not solitary confinement because the adolescents are moved out of 
their cells very quickly and have more group interaction for both clinical and recreational 
purposes.  The Commissioner also mentioned again the ABLE program, which utilizes 
recognition therapy found to be very effective with adolescents who have impulse control and 
other behavioral problems.  Commissioner Schriro stated that her hope is that by engaging in the 
program, the adolescents will learn skills which will ultimately result in fewer of them being 
infracted.   

Ms. Abate asked if any assessment is done for the adults and adolescents in the Central 
Punitive Segregation Unit (CPSU) who have not been identified in need of mental health 
services, but continue to commit infractions.  Dr. Venters explained that the clinical staff do a 
behavioral screen on new admission inmates entering the jail and also do an evaluation when 
DOC informs the mental health staff that a patient has been infracted and needs to be approved 
for placement in punitive segregation.  He further explained that the mental health staff makes 
daily rounds in the punitive segregation units to check on all inmates housed there.  He stated 
that it is expected that healthy persons when placed in solitary confinement will suffer harm, and 
for that reason “we have a very sensitive eye towards picking up new symptoms of mental health 
stress in general population solitary confinement settings.”  Dr. Venters added that since there 
are about a third of men and about half of the women in the jail system have a mental health 
diagnosis, the mental health staff might miss people during the new admission intake.  Whatever 
the circumstances, individuals who are exhibiting stress need to be removed from that setting. 

Referring to the segregation document handed out at the meeting by Commissioner 
Schriro, Dr. COHEN pointed out that there are people with a mental illness who have infracted 
and are sent to RHU, rather than CPSU; however, if they do not do well in RHU, they are sent to 
punitive segregation.  Dr. Cohen asked if these determinations are made jointly by DOC and 
DOHMH or can one agency override the other?  Dr. Venters responded that this is a challenge 
and the subject of discussion between the two agencies. 

A request by the Department of Correction to renew all existing variances was 
unanimously approved by the Board.  The Chair adjourned the meeting at 10:32. 






















































